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	Present
	Apologies

	Alan Colquhoun – West Lothian

Ali Dreyer – Fife

Andy Beveridge – Honorary Member
Ben Kellett – Perth & Kinross
Cliff Smith – Edinburgh
Colin Nicoll – Aberdeenshire

Dave Horrocks – Moray

Dave Ogilvie – West Lothian
Gavin Brebner – Angus

Gordon Smith – Scottish Borders

Jane Campbell Morrison – AALS

Jane Jackson – Falkirk
Jonathan Kitching – Honorary Member

John Lewis – West Lothian

Liz Brookes – East Lothian

Natalie Polack – Communications Manager
Natalie White – East Ayrshire

Neil Wightwick – Glasgow City

Niall Ritchie – Aberdeenshire
Rona Young – Argyll and Bute

Simon Beames – University of Edinburgh

External speakers:

Megan Griffiths, SportScotland 

Shaun Roberts, Glenmore Lodge 

Stuart Younie, Mountaineering Scotland

	Andy McCann – Glasgow City

Bill Stephen – Midlothian
Bruce Harris – South Ayrshire

Chris Jex – Orkney 
Christine Gordon - Highland

Dave Girling - UHI


Derek Napier – Dundee City

Des Bagshaw – SCIS

Drhue Forbes – North Lanarkshire
Frances Kelly - HSE
Graeme Chalmers – Aberdeen City
Imogen Furlong - HIghland

Isi Oakley – Western Isles
John Hamilton – Honorary Member
John Jackson - Falkirk

Matthew Brook - Stirling
Mike Taveren – Dumfries & Galloway
Nick Lansdell – Honorary Member
Tim Pickering – Western Isles

Willie White – East Ayrshire 



	Minutes of the SAPOE Meeting 
	ACTIONS

	1
	Welcome, Acceptance of minutes and Matters Arising

Ali Dreyer was in the chair. 
Ali gave congratulations to Jane Campbell Morrison for receiving an MBE.

The minutes of the last AGM were accepted as accurate. There were no matters arising from the last AGM.


	

	2
	Minutes from the March meeting

a. SAPOE Executive Officer
No progress has been made with the feasibility study since the last meeting.
· ACTION: Small team to carry out a feasibility study: draw up a specification for the role and speak to external partners about funding. £350 per day could be paid to a team member’s local authority if required to carry out this work

b. Change in Constitution

Adding Jane and Liz's roles to the SAPOE Committee will require a change in the constitution.
· ACTION: Complete the paperwork and circulate the proposed change before the November meeting

c. Cross Party Sports Group

This group does meet and the next meeting will be 19th June 2019. Jane Campbell Morrison is planning to attend. If SAPOE would like to attend, need to ask to be added to the e-mail list.

· ACTION: Edit the March minutes to show Ali as Chair as the SAPOE representative


· ACTION: Get the contact information for the group

d. Leaflet for parents
· ACTION: Share the draft leaflet for parents on outdoor learning when available, so content can be checked with LA’s interested


e. Article in TESS
Natalie W has a meeting with the TESS editor on Monday and will investigate whether an article could be published about teacher training for Outdoor Learning that is offered by SAPOE and LA’s. The GTC met in April and will next meet in August 2020. The GTC want modules of 140 hours, so maybe some courses could be packaged together to produce a module.

f. Natural connections module

· ACTION: Fife has a Natural connections module for P4. Introduced the P1 – P3 module. Share the module
g. Fire-lighting and Bushcraft
There was a discussion about fire-lighting and bush-craft and the following points were raised:

· The Newbattle courses look like an alternative to Forest Schools

· Need to provide sensible guidance to LA’s

· Don’t need a certificate but sensible guidance and a risk assessment would be very useful for primary teachers

· Add to GOT toolkit

· One Member is looking at a curriculum certificate for up to S6 for his school. Already has outdoor learning in place for S1 – S3

· Work with Matt Robinson 

· ACTION: Put on the agenda for a future meeting

	Exec
Ali

Natalie P

JCM to NP
Natalie W
Ali
Natalie P
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	Chairperson’s Report

It has been a very busy 3 months. In order to make progress, it might be a good idea for the Exec to consider using Zoom for calls between meetings.
Licensing in Scotland

· UKAIG has been subsumed by AAIAC

· Funding of £190K is being sort to progress Option 3

· Looks like the plan is to come up with a scheme that may might involve Adventure Mark, LotC, providers to school group, providers to tourists but with no real plan to differentiate between different types of providers , i.e. those delivering adventurous activities and those delivering a museum type experience.

Questions raised:

· Q: Are HSE likely to provide funding and has a budget been agreed?

· A: No real budget or evidence submitted to back-up claims around cost saving

· Q: Has any research been done to assess numbers of providers who would buy-in to a new scheme?

· A: No

	

	4
	AALS (Jane Campbell Morrison)
HSE have not released the tender documentation yet. Two companies have put themselves forward and a decision is expected in November.

Incidents and accidents

There has been a coasteering fatality. A group got into difficulty and were rescued 150m offshore in poor conditions. The Police are involved in the investigation. Everyone involved in coasteering is advised to check that their procedures and guidance are all up to date.
NGB Awards
There was a discussion about trends in NG awards and the following points were raised in discussion:

· Trend in offering easy, entry-level courses

· Big jump to achieve Level 2

· Are these entry level courses for income generation

· Difficult for clubs to get trained people to be instructors

· Centres are closing  down. Staff with third sector organisations are taking entry level qualifications and offering courses to schools as a way of spending PEF money
· One person commented that they are a member of a sailing club and their policy is to gradually train dingy sailing instructors over a period of time. Don’t understand why other NGB’s need easy entry level qualifications
Jane’s paper

Jane is planning to get some feedback from academic colleagues.

· ACTION: Circulate the paper again
· ACTION: Send comments to Jane
· ACTION: Give Jane a slot at the September meeting

	Natalie P
Everyone
Natalie P

	5
	Secretary’s Report

Nothing to report.
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	Treasurer’s Report

Nothing to report.

	

	7
	Training (Liz Brookes)

The training working group met in March and agreed a suite of courses:
· Educational Visit Co-ordinator

· Visit Leader

· Outdoor Learning Cards

· Environmental Learning Cards

· Taking Learning Outdoors (Early Years & Primary, Secondary, ASN)

· Brilliant Residentials

· A possible new course for Learning for Sustainability

· A possible new course on Overseas excursions

· The course tutor courses that Cliff is co-ordinating
Some courses will be re-vamped:

· Liz and Ali: Educational Visit Co-ordinator
· Natalie W: Learning for Sustainability

· Natalie W and Jane: Taking Learning Outdoors (Early Years & Primary, Secondary, ASN)

The following points were raised in discussion:

· Q: Should we have a GOT course and how would this differ from an EVC course?

· A: EVC course assumes some prior knowledge. A GOT course might attract a different audience

· One member said that their school was currently using EVOLVE. Heads and deputes are having to monitor all excursions and don’t have the knowledge. So some students are missing out due to the person in charge not wanting to take the risk 

· Q: Would it encourage a non-specialist to make decisions with H&S knowledge but without Adventure Activities knowledge?

· Have observed black and white thinking from H&S colleagues, so a course on the guiding principles would be useful. Also, a course for Heads of service might be useful

· Q: Do we need liability insurance if badging and delivering courses as SAPOE?

· A: Yes, think so

· Biggest issue for schools at the moment are excursions involving city breaks due to the perceived risk of terror attacks


· ACTION: Training team will bring course proposals to the September meeting and their LA’s can be paid for two days of time for developing course material if required

· ACTION: Decide whether a GOT update / principles course is needed

· ACTION: SAPOE have EY courses for Taking Learning Outdoors Compile a list of those who have been trained

· ACTION: Discuss providing more EY courses nationally

· ACTION: Send Mairi at Inspiring Scotland details of SAPOE’s training courses


	Training team
Training team

Training team

Training team

Liz to send to Natalie P to forward
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	Going Out There (Jane Jackson)

a. Website and working group
Jonathan Kitching volunteered to join the GOT working group.  Jane has requested £9500 of funding request for 2019/2010, which equates to £350 per day. Verbal confirmation has been received.

· ACTION: Set-up a governance group to ratify changes and check content with respect to Brexit and LGBT rights
b. Overseas toolkit and link to Inspiring Scotland guidance
Three toolkit documents need to be completed and a link to the new guidance from Inspiring Scotland needs to be added.
· ACTION: Have a meeting to complete these actions
c. Ideas for new toolkit documents

Two ideas were suggested:

· Could a document be hosted on the GOT website with an NGB qualification matrix?

· Edinburgh City Council is updating OL policies. Would other LA’s like to share the work?

· ACTION: Create a proposal for a piece of work to develop new toolkit documents that include an NGB qualification matrix 

d. App Development

Jane met with an MSc student from the University of Stirling who has developed a prototype app based on the ‘Going Out There’ website. Funding from Education Scotland would be needed to develop this further and make it available to all teachers.


· ACTION: Speak to Education Scotland 
e. Questionnaire about usage of GOT
Des has produced a questionnaire that he has circulated to independent schools.

· ACTION: Get a copy of the questionnaire, circulate it to LA’s, put it on the website and get feedback from other groups


	Jane

Jane and Natalie P
Exec and Jane

Jane
Des to send to Natalie P
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	Raising Attainment: PEF and other funded projects

a. STEM funding

Funding is available and examples of uses include:

· CPD for teachers

· Events such as S3 girls listening to speakers from careers related to the outdoors

· Outdoor lessons have been developed for Early Years to primary, e.g. the cycle of a tree


Up to £15k can be requested. The application is short and the closing date is 28th June 2019.
b. PEF
The following points were raised in discussion:

· Next year is the last year of PEF funding

· There is an underspend in some LA’s, e.g. £4.6M in Glasgow

· Some money has been used to fund new posts. These are protected and have been running for two years
· In one school, 90% of staff have increased their use of outdoor lessons and outdoor learning activities. This will continue and is a lasting legacy of the project

· Is there a summary of how PEF money has been spent?

· In Year 1, outdoor learning was the biggest spend but how was the money spent – activities, equipment, CPD?

· ACTION: Submit FOI request  to Education Scotland for a summary by LA of how PEF money has been spend

c. Schooling outside of mainstream education
In Aberdeenshire,  £10M is spent per annum on providing school places outside of mainstream education, e.g. for young people with autism, additional support needs or those who have been excluded from education. Could SAPOE produce courses / modules specifically for these groups? 
· ACTION: Submit FOI request  to Education Scotland for a summary by LA of how much money is spent per year on schooling outside of mainstream education

	Willie
Willie
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	NGB Reports and Questions 
Cycling UK (Cliff)
There has been significant growth in the scheme and there is a new Training Officer to cover Scotland. All bar 4 of first batch of the Aspirant Tutors are now signed off. Courses are being run and are very well received. CUK are compiling a list of courses run in Scotland since Tutor sign off and researching reasons why some Tutors are not delivering.

The Expedition Module will be available in Spring 2020.

Advanced MTB Tutor - only 2 firm notes of interest, so the route is to shadow existing courses.
Phase 2 has 12 notes of interest to become Tutors (including 6 women) plus 2 existing British Cycling Tutors. This course will be deliverer in September / October 2019.

Cycling UK keen to work with SAPOE to develop a ‘Remote/Wilderness Riding’ Module.

Scottish Cycling (Cliff)

Christine Fox has been in touch with Cliff. She is planning a review of the Level 1 and asked if SAPOE be open to working with them.

National Access Forum (Jonathan)
NAF are developing a young people’s version of the Outdoor Access Code. SNH are working with Young Scot. The Ramblers want to map all paths.
· ACTION: Feedback to Jonathan if you think SAPOE should ask for resources to be re-printed


· ACTION: Invite Mark Wrightham to the September meeting

Paddlesports

A written update about paddlesports will be circulated with the minutes.

	Everyone
Jonathan
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	Joint Conference

The date for the joint conference with AHOEC is 13 – 15th November 2019 at Inverclyde. Tickets will be £240 for the full event with day rates available. Tickets will probably be sold via EventBrite. There will be 20 workshops and seminars under four themes. There will probably be space for two delegates per local authority.
· ACTION: Re-send link and request to book


	Natalie
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	Stuart Younie, CEO, Mountaineering Scotland
Stuart gave an informative presentation on Mountaineering Scotland, the key areas of work and growth areas for the organisation. A copy of the presentation will be circulated with the minutes.

He invited SAPOE to attend the AGM on 23rd November 2019.

The following points were raised in discussion:

· Q: How many people use climbing walls?

· A: The figure is available from the British Climbing Wall Association

· Some of those who have learnt to climb indoors move to outdoor climbing and are bringing indoor views outside, e.g. bolting

· Progression for young people who are under 16 - 18 years old is difficult, as it difficult for them to find / join a club

· Q: Many schools are interested in low level / hill walking, as the only equipment required are boots and waterproofs. Could PE teachers be trained in the use of climbing walls, to make climbing more accessible to young people?

· A: An audit was carried out by Education Scotland. It was found that many schools had climbing walls but no trained staff to enable the wall to be used

	

	13
	Shaun Roberts, Glenmore Lodge and Megan Griffiths, SportScotland 

Shaun and Megan presented an update following the launch of the new SportScotland Strategy. Promotional leaflets were shared at the meeting. The themes that have been used in the business plan are People,  Places and Environments. 
The following points were raised in discussion:

· Q: Do you see Active Schools as having a target for outdoor learning / adventure activities?

· SS: Not SportScotland’s to set a target. Would be happy to work in partnership with an LA if they wanted to increase participation in a particular area


· Q: How do we encourage LA’s to improve?

· SS: SportScotland responds to what is actually happening, by looking at the data


· One SAPOE Rep commented that active schools in his LA are involved with outdoor learning and sport development, as all those involved are having joint conversations


· Can be difficult to filter information down through LA’s because of lots of changes at the top. Everyone knows that exercise is good but they don’t model this


· SS: SportScotland could help set-up an LA-wide meeting


· Many young people have a sedentary lifestyle, so why are we asking them to sit still in a classroom for 6 hours a day
· Should start from the bottom up by influencing probationary teachers in order to give them an awareness of outdoor learning and risk assessments, so that are confident to take a class outdoors

· Training is required to instil confidence in order to make it normal to be outside. System needed to back this up


 At a recent SportScotland meeting, outdoor learning and outdoor sport were mentioned. The term ‘sport’ wouldn’t have been used 18 months ago

· SS: Need information from SAPOE, so that SportScotland have the knowledge when needed, i.e. at the point of influence


· Disconnect between government agencies

· PEF funding has been used to close the attainment gap but it should have been used to close the Health & Wellbeing gap. Mental health issues are on the increase. Improving health and wellbeing  would lead  to an improvement in attainment


· Need to put a brake on the decrease of outdoor learning services 

· SS: SportScotland can use data to help get things done, to take issues back to the government


· Active Schools get 75% of their funding from SportScotland but there are lots of barriers. For example, Active Schools coordinators are not allowed to do activities during the school day. Why not use Active Schools Co-ordinators to do activities during the school days. This would free up class teachers to attend training by removing the need to employ supply teachers but it would require a change in policy

· In some LA’s, the Active Schools coordinators are involved with introducing and setting up outdoor activities, e.g. Munroe Challenge and Mountain Biking event

· In some LA’s, the Active Schools coordinators do deliver activities in the school day


· Q: There is money available from the Scottish Government for Bikeability. £20k is available for each LA. Why not offer a similar fund for outdoor learning?
· SS: That money comes from Transport to Cycling Scotland to Bikeability
· SS: The risk perception of the current generation has changed. Scottish Government wants people to be active and to get outdoors but we as a sector need to do the work for them


· Some people who are not part of an NGB are working in silos, e.g. canyoning / coasteering. These are areas where accidents have been seen recently. Could SportScotland help coordinate?

· SS: Plan to hold a summit of interested parties once a year (SportScotland, SNH, SAPOE)

· SS: Regional meetings will be held. Will send invitations


· Q: Is the plan to have an over-arching organisation?

· SS: No. 

· SS: Plan to get ministers for education and sport in the same meeting


· Had a target of 300 places for Foundation apprenticeships but got 30 places. Now there is £2.2M available to meet the target. So, there is money available but it is not being spent on outdoor learning / outdoor sport. Need to ask for it to be made a priority


· ACTION: Shaun and Megan would like a list of ideas raised during the meeting

	Natalie P to send a copy of the minutes
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	AOB 

a. Andy Wightman

Pete Higgins asked Simon to make everyone about Andy Wightman’s crowdfunding appeal:  

https://www.crowdfunder.co.uk/legal-costs-of-defending-a-defamation-action
b. NNOL

National Network for Outdoor Learning will have their next meeting on 20th November 2019 at Glasgow Youth Hostel.

c. Duke of Edinburgh’s Award: Expedition Skills  Module (DES)
The following points were raised in discussion:

· Borders: Using those who have taken this module, otherwise it would kill the award if a Lowland Leader was required for every expedition. Look at expeditions on a case by case basis and make a decision depending on the route and knowledge of the person

· Falkirk: Using the module as part of the training. Person is allowed to assist or manage part of the route or camp


· Fife: Need NGB qualified leader even for Bronze expeditions, e.g. Lowland Leader. No longer use local accreditation. Recently, have rejected 3 – 4 applications due to the leader only having DES

· Glasgow: Have invested a lot of time over the last four years training people as Lowland Leaders


· Aberdeenshire:  LA has moved DofE responsibility to academies

· AALS: Would expect someone with DES to be an assistant not a leader for an expedition


d. Vote of thanks

Ali gave a vote of thanks to Mike Taveren, Colin Nicoll and John Lewis, as it may be their last SAPOE meeting.
e. Letter to John Swinney

It was felt that Ministers often just hear the good news stories and that SAPOE should make John Swinney aware of the cuts in outdoor learning services that have taken place recently. The following points were made in discussion:

· How should SAPOE respond to Shaun’s presentation?

· Politicians want us to give them the solution

· Should we have an EGM strategy meeting for half a day to generate a reply?

· Should this take place at the conference in November?

· SNP administration is pro the third sector

· ACTION: Write a letter to John Swinney to make him aware of the erosion of outdoor learning services and to ask him to put funding behind this area. The letter should emphasise examples of positive news such as Edinburgh and East Ayrshire (Challenge Authority), as well as the cut-backs. Statistics about money spent and the output achieved could be included and the approach of have a dedicated person with a remit for outdoor learning could be mentioned

· ACTION: Maybe two letters should be written: (1) One for CEO’s of LA’s to emphasise the benefits of outdoor learning; (2) The other for the Scottish Government  to emphasise the national picture and the need to invest
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	Dates of meetings and events for 2019 / 2020

Thursday 5th September 2019 – Low Port Centre

Wednesday 13th – Friday 15th November 2019 
(Joint conference with AHOEC at Inverclyde)

Tuesday 3rd March 2020 (AGM and meeting) – University of Edinburgh
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